INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 7 APRIL 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Dodd (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Crookdake, Earp (as substitute for Councillor Mallinson), Martlew, C Rutherford, Stockdale and Im Thurn.

ALSO PRESENT:   Councillor Bloxham, the Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder attended the first part of the meeting.

IOS.21/05
CHAIRMAN

In the absence of Councillor Mallinson, Councillor Dodd chaired the meeting.

IOS.22/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf Councillor Mallinson.  Councillor Im Thurn advised that he would have to leave the meeting by 12.15 and submitted his apologies for any part of the meeting he may miss place after that time.

IOS.23/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Martlew declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on Repairs to Back Lanes.  The interest related to the fact that there was a back lane behind her house.

IOS.24/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meeting held on 9 February 2005 be agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

(2)  That the Minutes of the meeting held on 24 February 2005 be noted.

(3)  That the Minutes of the meeting held on 23 March 2005 be noted subject to the following amendments being made :


(a)     IOS.19/05 the first sentence should be amended to read :

“Councillor Allison stated that, after taking advice from the Head of Legal Services and from the Standards Board, he would declare a personal interest, but that it was of no consequence at this stage of the Local Plan process.”


(b)
IOS.19/05 the final paragraph should be amended with the addition of a sentence at the end to read :


“This also applied to Councillors Dodd, Earp, Allison and Martlew, as they were all Members or substitute Members of the Development Control Committee.

IOS.25/05
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call in.

IOS.26/05
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.19/05 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April to 31 July 2005) issues which fall within the ambit of this Committee.

Members were reminded that KD.038/04 – Review of the Carlisle District Local Plan would be considered at a Special meeting of the Committee on 

14 April 2005.  In addition KD.044/04 – Three Rivers Strategy would be considered at the June 2005 meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 April to 31 July 2005) issues which fall within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

IOS.27/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2004/05, highlighting the following :

(a)
The Flood Defence Plans would be considered at the meeting of the Committee on 23 June 2005, or if necessary at a Special meeting to be arranged.

(b)
Members were asked to consider any Subject reviews which they would like the Committee to undertake in the new municipal year.

(c)
The Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group would be meeting to consider the draft report and it would then be submitted to this Committee and to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

(d)
The Work Programme now included the opportunity for the Committee to look back at work which they had completed in the past and to assess progress against any recommendations they had made.  This related to the items on Environmental Performance of the Council, which would be considered at this meeting and on Streetworks, which would be considered at the meeting in June 2005.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

IOS.28/05
CONCESSIONARY FARES SCHEME ENHANCEMENT

With reference to Minute IOS.130/04(a), the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services presented Report RB.14/05 on the potential to enhance the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

Mr Mason reminded Members that consultation had been undertaken on the Concessionary Fares Scheme and that this Committee had requested information on the cost of extending the Scheme to the Unemployed and to recipients of Incapacity Benefit.  He provided the statistics on the number of Carlisle residents on Incapacity Benefit or on the Unemployment Register.  The cost of extending the Scheme to these groups would be approximately £200,000 to £300,000 per annum depending on the take up and mobility of this group of residents, i.e. how many bus journeys they would undertake in a week.

With reference to the Christmas/New Year 2004 free travel promotion, there had been a number of telephone calls and queries about how far a pass holder can travel on the bus.  It was suggested that if the Council does decide to run this free Christmas promotion in the future and to avoid confusion, free travel should be restricted to bus travel in the Carlisle district and this should be publicised.

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Mason stated that the current cost to the Council of the Concessionary Fares Scheme was £650,000. Central Government makes a contribution to the Council through the Revenue Support Grant.  However, the exact amount that Central Government contributes cannot be identified as it is not broken down within the FSS Formula.

Members referred to the Government’s announcement in the April budget that there would be free travel for the disabled and the elderly during off peak times.  They commented that this could lead to a two tier system where people were paying 60% of the fare at on peak times and would be travelling for free at off peak times.

Mr Mason advised that although the Government had indicated it’s intention to replace the current 50% statutory concession with a new off peak local free travel scheme for pensioners and disabled people, they had not yet circulated details of how the scheme would work, and whether it would be run nationally by Central Government or be administered at local level.  He suggested that as soon as this information became available he would report it to this Committee and to the Executive on the financial costs and implications.  At that stage it would be up to the Council to decide how best to use the funding for Concessionary Fares and to make decisions on whether to have a Christmas/New Year free travel promotion, or to use some of that funding to cover the cost of the elderly and the disabled travelling during on peak times.

The Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder advised that as soon as the Executive had the full information available to them, they would be able to consult and to make decisions on the best use of Concessionary Fares funding.

In response to a Member’s question about travel outwith the district, Mr Mason advised that it was always intended that the Christmas/New Year free travel promotion would be within the Carlisle District only, and if this exercise was carried out in the future this would be fully publicised in all promotion material.

In response to a question on the Executive’s view on the survey which had been undertaken through the Citizens Panel, the Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder advised that the Christmas/New Year free travel promotion had been funded as a saving or an underspend and this money may not always be there in the future.  In addition, with the Government’s new initiative regarding free off peak travel, the Executive may want to consider funding towards on peak travel as otherwise there would be a two tier system.  As soon as all the information was available from the Government this would be reported to the Executive and to this Committee and could be considered at that time.

RESOLVED – That as soon as information is available from the Government on their intention to replace the current 50% statutory concession with a new off peak local free travel scheme for pensioners and disabled people, the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services report to this Committee on the financial implications and options for the Scheme.

IOS.29/05
RESPONSE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – WASTE


MINIMISATION – CONSULTATION ON CUMBRIA JOINT


WASTE STRATEGY FRAMEWORK

The Executive on 21 February 2005 had considered this Committee’s comments on the Waste Minimisation – Consultation on Cumbria Joint Waste Strategy Framework.  The Executive had agreed that :

“1.
The Head of Commercial and Technical Services, in consultation with the Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder,  be requested to write to the Strategic Waste Partnership incorporating the observations of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the views expressed at the meeting.

2.
That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be thanked for their input into this consultation process.”

RESOLVED – That the thanks of the Executive be welcomed.

IOS.30/05
REPAIRS TO BACK LANES

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services presented Report CTS.14/05 updating Members on survey work which had been completed to identify Unadopted and Adopted Back Lanes, establish an estimated cost for repairs and provide information on a likely source of funding more repairs.

The Executive on 21 February 2005 (EX.03/05) had approved the virement of £10,000 for improvements to Adopted Back Lanes and it had been agreed that the total funding of £20,000 (including a contribution of £10,000 from the County Council for 2004/05) be used to repair back lanes at Granville Street, Melrose Terrace and Spencer Street.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services advised that the City Council and the County Council have both agreed to provide match funding of £50,000 each for 2005/06 as one off contributions to be spent on the repair of Adopted Back Lanes.  This funding would be targeted at adopted back lanes set out within the Priority 1 list.  He referred to that list adding that lanes number 125, 72, 3 and 91 had already been completed within financial year 2004/05 and the £100,000 would make a significant impact on improving the reminder of the back lanes within Priority 1 category.

Officers had also carried out an exercise to identify the unadopted back lanes within the City Council area and the cost of improving these lanes.  He asked the Committee to give their view on improvements to these Unadopted Back Lanes and he outlined some options to be considered by Members.  The County Council had stated that they will not be funding the repairs to Unadopted Back Lanes.

In considering the report, Members commented as follows :

(a)
Members welcomed the £100,000 as a positive move forward but expressed concern that as this comprised two one off allocations of £50,000 from the City and the County Councils, it was only a short term solution which could address problems in this year.  This funding could not be seen as a long term strategy for dealing with improvements to Adopted Back Lanes.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the decisions on prioritisation of funding were political decisions and it would be up to Members to establish corporate priorities for the Council and where improvements to adopted back lanes fitted in with these priorities.

Members proposed that it should be suggested to the Executive that a rolling programme for improvements to Adopted Back Lanes should be considered as part of the budgetary process for 2006/07 onwards and as part of any environmental strategic master plan being developed following the flooding.

(b) A Member queried whether it would be more cost effective to carry out repairs to back lanes in close locations even if they are not within the Priority 1 Schedule.

Mr Battersby advised that this would not necessarily be more cost effective but he was exploring the opportunity to attract packages of funding to improve not just the physical condition of the surface of back lanes, but to include street lighting and to install Alley Gates.  This was being progressed with the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership with the aim of improving the whole infrastructure in certain areas.

(c)
Members referred to the installation of Alley Gates and requested further details.

Mr Battersby advised that he did not have the detailed information on the design of the Gates, the exact areas they would be installed and the maintenance costs.  The matter was being managed through the a Task Group of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.   He had arranged for an officer from his Unit to be on that Group and as soon as the detailed information on design, location, and key holders was available, it would be reported back to this Committee.  

In response to a Member’s question about a specific Alley Gate in the Morton Estate he asked the Member to provide him with the exact location and he would investigate the situation, although no commitment could be made as it was being progressed through the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

(d)
Members referred to Unadopted Back Lanes and commented that whilst the funding for adopted Back Lanes for 2005/06 was one off funding and there was no rolling programme in place for improvements to Adopted Back Lanes, then there should be no decision at this stage on improvements to Undopted back lanes.

(e)
In response to a Member’s question about how the Adopted Back Lanes were prioritised for improvement, Mr Battersby advised that officers from his Unit had inspected all the lanes and had used a County Council scoring system to access the nature and scale of defects and the infrastructure to establish a priority list.  They had not used the County criteria in relation to the number of vehicles using the lane.

The Lanes within Priority 1 had been re-inspected and it had been established that they remained Priority 1.

RESOLVED – (1) That the information contained in reports CTS.14/05 and the planned actions in relation to Improvements to Adopted Back Lanes be noted.

(2) That the Executive be asked to consider a rolling programme of improvements to Adopted Back Lanes as part of the budgetary process for 2006/07 onwards and also as a priority of any environmental strategic master plan arising from the flooding.

(3) That this Committee considers that in the absence of a rolling programme for improvements to Adopted Back Lanes it is difficult at this stage to consider improvements to Unadopted Back Lanes.

IOS.31/05
OPERATIONAL UPDATE POST FLOODING

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services give a verbal update of progress with operational matters post flooding.  He provides a specific updates on the following:

(a) The immediate impact on the streets had been dealt with and officers were no responding to problem areas which had resulted from the diversion of resources during the flooding.  Efforts were being focused on catching up in these areas.

(b) In the Flood affected areas gullies were having to be cleaned on a more regular basis.

(c) Actions were being taken to address an increase in a level of fly tipping resulting from people not contacting the Council to request a collection of flood damaged articles.  There had been some fly tipping of flood damaged articles in back lanes and other locations.

(d) Weekly meetings were being held with lost adjusters and insurers regarding City Council assets including Parks and Buildings.  Work had been undertaken in the Civic Centre and Bitts Park, particularly the recreational area, Gardens and the Tennis Courts.  A repair schedule had been agreed for John Street Hostel and Botcherby Community Centre and in addition to the flood damage repair work, minor improvement works have been carried out as necessary.  A draft programme had been finalised with the insurers and the anticipated cost for the Council assets was £4 million.


Consideration was being given to Stony Holme Golf Club House and discussions were being held with officers from Property, Leisure, Commercial and Technical Services and Carlisle Leisure Limited regarding this matter.  


Work had need to be carried on Willow Holme and Bitts Park depots in order to insure that the Council could stage Large Events but depot arrangements were being reviewed.

(e) The Executive had approved £200,000 from existing budgets to spend in Willowholme.  Officers were working with tenants of businesses on the Willowholme Estate to identify their requirements and allow them to have an input to shape the process for improvements in terms of signage, street lighting, footway and highway improvements and CCTV.

(f) Flood defence works - The Environment Agency would be making a presentation to the Council on 12 April 2005 on the first round of proposed flood defence works, focusing on the Warwick Road area.  In May there would be consultation on the section covering the City Centre area.

In response to a Members question about the real cost to the Council of the Flooding including any excesses on Insurance policies, Mr Battersby advised that there was not a definitive cost available at this stage.  In addition to building costs and other costs related to the increased cost of working in portacabins at Bousteads Grassing and the use of office space at Kingmoor Park.  Meetings were being held with the insurers and loss adjusters on a weekly basis on all aspects of the insurance.

A Member commented on continuing problems in the Rural Area.  In particular he referred to trees which had fallen across fences and this was affecting farming as the farmers were about to put cattle in these fields.  The Head of Commercial and Technical Services advised that he would raise this with the relevant officers in Culture, Leisure and Sport and ask for a written response to be provided to the Members.

In response to a question about the collection of flood damaged articles in the rural areas, Mr Battersby advised that normal arrangements apply whereby if people contact the Council and request a collection, this will be arranged.  In relation to any properties where it was uncertain where the residents may be he suggested that Members advise him of specific locations and these could be investigated.

A Member queried progress with the B6263 in Wetheral and commented that concerns were being raised by local people about the lack of action.  Mr Battersby responded that he would raise this with the County Council and ask for a written response to be provided to the Member.

A Member queried whether lost revenue from Parking Meters, Community Centres and the Golf Course could be recovered through the Council’s insurance.  Mr Battersby responded that revenue for the Golf Course would be a Carlisle Leisure Limited. The loss of Car Parking income would be covered but not the issue of parking tickets and the loss of income for other services were discussed with insurers on a one by on basis..

In response to a Member’s question about Stony Holme Golf Club being affected by the proposed new flood defences work, the Head of Commercial and Technical Services advised that the Golf Course was part of the flood plain and may be affected by the defences work.  Another Member commented that the Golf Course had always been on the Flood plain and had regularly flooded in the past but had dried out sufficiently well.

A Member commented that although there had been focus on the urban area certain rural areas had been very badly flooded, including Stockdalewath.

RESOLVED – (1) That the verbal update by the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be noted.  

(2) That it be noted that the Head of Commercial and Technical Services would report to a future meeting of this Committee on the detailed Flood Defence proposals.  If it was possible this report would be submitted to the June meeting of the Committee, but if not a special meeting could be arranged as necessary.

IOS.32/05
DEALING WITH ABANDONED VEHICLES

At the outset of consideration of this item it became apparent that the report which had been sent to Members was CTS.01/05 which had been considered by the Executive on 24 January 2005.  The report which should have been distributed for consideration at this meeting was CTS.10/05.  It contained an update on the progress being made to implement the new procedures discussed and agreed by this Committee at its Special Meeting on 9 December 2004 and subsequently endorsed by the Executive on 24 January 2005.  The contents of report CTS.10/05 were outlined to Members and copies of the report were tabled at the meeting.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services and the Abandoned Vehicle Co-ordinater outlined the contents of reports CTS10/05.  Mr Battersby advised that during January and February the resources had been redirected to other priorities during the flooding, in particular the removal of flood damaged vehicles had taken a substantial amount of officer time.  

Ms Crane then provided an update on progress in the following areas:

(a) Removal of Untaxed Vehicles  - A code of conduct had been signed with the DVLA and officers are now waiting for a revised contract with the Police Recovery Operator.  Once this is signed the DVLA could install the system and train staff.  The system would enable staff from the Car Parking Section to report un-licensed vehicles.  Details will be recorded and staff will seek authority, over a 24 hour web link, from the DVLA to immediately uplift the vehicle.  The DVLA could either give authorisation to immediately uplift, issue a CLE 2/6 Notice with the DVLA working towards a prosecution.  Vehicles will be inspected for the condition and when authorised by the DVLA, vehicles can be disposed of by crushing or auctioned where appropriate.  Prior to the introduction of these proposals the DVLA will liase with the City Council to insure adequate publicity is given.

(b) Agreement with Cumbria County Council - The Legal Services Manager is preparing an agreement which will permit the City Council to deal with the storage and disposal of abandoned vehicles of behalf of the County Council.  The County Council would be asked to fund all relevant administration costs together with the costs of what carried out by the collection/storage contractors.


In response to a Member’s question, Ms Crane advised that two different contractors were being used for the recovery and storage of Vehicles.  The Police Recovery Operator would remove untaxed vehicles and following tendering process, another local company had been appointed to remove abandoned vehicles.

(c) Removal of Abandoned Vehicles within 24 hours - The situation has improved with abandoned vehicles of no value being served with a 24 hour notice before they are removed. If a vehicles is considered to be too dangerous it is removed immediately. 


Vehicles of value are removed immediately after their condition is first recorded in order to prevent them being vandalised. 


Vehicles abandoned on Private Land must still be served with a fifteen day notice but in order to speed up this process an agreement has been prepared whereby a land owner can sign and the Council is then given permission to remove the abandoned vehicle without the need of a fifteen day delay.  This scheme is expected to be in operation by the end of March 2005.

(d) Car Clear Scheme - A separate report on the Car Clear Scheme will be presented to the Committee on 23 June 2005.

(e) Recovering Costs from the Last Registered Keeper – Arrangements are been made to recover the costs of dealing with abandoned vehicles from the last registered keeper and Legal Notifications are being prepared based on procedures used by other authorities.

(f) Dealing with Stolen Vehicles – Another new problem area has recently been identified regarding stolen vehicles which are not being collected by the registered keeper.  Owners have been notified by the Police of the vehicle location but some owners take no action to recover the vehicle.  Discussions are taking place with the Police in order to put a procedure in place whereby if they are not removed in a certain length of time, the Council can recover them and claim the costs from the insurers.  

In response to a Member’s question about problems when Insurance Companies are not arranging for the removal of stolen vehicles, Ms Crane advised that in these instances she tries to contact the registered keeper of the vehicle and their insurance company.  The Council can offer the insurance company that the vehicle be removed with 24 hours with the costs being claimed back from the insurance company.

There had been promotion of the contact number for City Council Members and Members of the Public to phone the Council regarding the reporting of abandoned and stolen vehicles.  The direct line number 01228 625026.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress report CTS10/05 on the progress been made to implement the changed procedures for dealing with Abandoned Vehicles be welcomed.  

(2) That it be noted that a report on the Car Clear Scheme would be submitted to 23 June 2005 meeting of the Committee.

IOS.33/05
ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL

With reference to minute IOS.12/05 (b), the Committee revisited the report that they had produced on the Environmental Performance of the Council.  The Report had been produced in October 2003 and Members were now scrutinising the progress which had been made in implementing the recommendations on the report.  

Members expressed grave concerns that this report and particularly the recommendation that the Council should develop a coherent strategy to improve the environmental performance of the Council had not been adopted by the Executive as a priority.  The report on the Environmental Performance of the Council had highlighted a number of key issues.  Members recognised that the Council had a number of individual initiatives in place in relation to environmental performance e.g. green transport, energy efficiency and waste minimisation, there was lack of coherent strategy to draw these all together to improve the environmental performance of the Council.

Members were concerned that there was a lack of leadership and driving of the initiative at the Executive level and at the senior Officer Level.

The Executive when initially considering the Committee’s report had suggested that the Head of Commercial and Technical Services and Head of Environmental Protection Services could undertake this as part of there work on the waste initiative.   However, the Waste initiative had been much larger than anticipated and in order to progress the production of a strategy to improve the environmental performance of the Council, this would need separate dedicated resources.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive acknowledged the concerns of the Committee.  The Head of Commercial and Technical Services outlined the work which was being under taken to raise the profile of energy management the green transport plan and the green procurement options.  He commented that resources have been overwhelmed by driving forward the waste agenda.  It was anticipated that the waste agenda would continue to demand all the resources available within the immediate time scale.  

Members commented that they had an input to waste minimisation through a sub Group of this Committee and although they welcomed this opportunity waste minimisation was only one part of the Environmental Performance of the Council.

Members stressed that it would need the Executive, the portfolio holder and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to drive forward the development of a coherent strategy to improve the Environmental Performance of the Council.  This would involve initial audits taking place and if necessary this would require the identification of funding for a specific post to undertake this work or free up some officer time so that an existing officer could undertake it.  Members felt that the Executive needed to assign a high priority to this area of work.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that she would discuss the matter with the Head of Commercial and Technical Services, the Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio holder and the Leader.  She undertook to provide a report to the June 2005 meeting of the Committee updating Members on what is happening across the Council in terms of environmental performance and setting out the areas of work that are currently being addressed.  She would seek to identify a colleague who could give her some support on this area of work.

In response to a Member’s question about leadership in the Environmental and Protection Services Business Unit, Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that the Head of Commercial and Technical Services was looking after that Unit as a temporary arrangement and she acknowledged Members concerns that there needs to be a permanent leadership arrangement in place.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be informed that the Committee is extremely disappointed at the apparent lack of progress with the Environmental Performance of the Council Report and particularly in the development of a coherent strategy to improve the environmental performance of the Council.  The Executive is urged to identify the development of a Strategy as a priority and identify funding for this as necessary.  

(2) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive convey the Committee’s views to the Head of Commercial and Technical Services, the Environment, Infrastructure and Transport portfolio holder and the Leader and urge them to make this is a priority area for the Council.  

(3) That it be noted the Town Clerk and Chief Executive would report back to the June 2005 meeting of the Committee providing an update on what is happening across the Council in terms of environmental performance and setting out the areas of work that are currently being addressed.

IOS.34/05
PLANNING SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented report P.13/05 outlining progress on the Planning Services Best Value Review Improvement/Action Plan.  He highlighted the following areas of progress:

(a) Action points  A1 to A3 involving ensuring there are clear links between the issues covered in the Local Plan and the themes outlined in the Council’s Community Strategies and Corporate Plan.  An exercise had been carried out in December 2004 to compare the relevant documents and the resulting paper illustrated the links between all the Plans and Strategies of the Council.

(b) D1 and G1 of the Improvement plan call for customer feedback on services provided.  This could be fulfilled by the use of £3,000 available from the Best Value Review budget to develop a survey that could be used regularly and adapted for use internally and externally by each of the three teams within planning services.

(c) F3 of the Improvement Plan focuses on the development of the Council’s web based services.  Work has progressed in this area in the last six months with links from the web-site to the planning portal enabling electronic submissions to be made.  The next phase will involve the setting up of the system to enable users to pay electronically via the planning portal.

In conclusion, not as much progress had been made as originally hoped due to disruption across the authority during the early part of 2005.  A further meeting to re-prioritise activities will take place in early May 2005 with an update to this Committee at the meeting on 23 June 2005.

Members commented that it was difficult to consider the report without having the Improvement/Action Plan attached to it and that this may be beneficial in future reports.

Members then queried how the themes and priorities in City Vision and Vision for the Future documents as well as the Authority’s Corporate Plan where shaping and influencing the planning process and decisions on planning.  It was not apparent how the priorities of the Council were being taken into consideration through the planning process and in development control  decisions.  A Member commented that within some current planning applications problems which were currently being experienced within the city were being replicated e.g. some applications did not provide for enough parking spaces and yet parking was already a problem within the City.

Mr Hardman responded that there is often a difficulty as National Standards are set and National Regulations are put in place and these have to be satisfied as well as Corporate Priorities.  In relation to parking, this is particularly difficult as National Standards are set so low and if applications are refused they could be overturned on appeal.  Members commented that they had been advised that in other Authorities, as long as the Authority can demonstrate that it has higher standards than the National Regulations, this provides more scope to impose the higher standards and meet their Corporate Priorities through the Development Control process.  A Member commented that she was under the impression that if the Authority has a clear policy on an issue then it can be used to over-ride Government Directives.

Mr Hardman advised that in the case of any appeal there would have to be an evidence base to support the Council’s Priorities and Standards if these were being used to over-ride National Standards and Regulations.  A very strong evidence base, with the relevant cost implications, would be needed before an appeal could be substantiated.

In response to a Member’s question about the over-riding Priorities and Strategies of the Council, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that there was a Community Strategy which is the City Vision and a Corporate Strategy setting out how our Council contributes to the Community Strategy.  The Corporate Strategy sets the priorities for the Council, which are currently being reviewed.  Individual Unit Business Plans show how the Units comply with these priorities.  She added that the Council does not have a plan for Carlisle in 10 years time, to say what Carlisle should look like 10 years on.

A Member expressed concern that although the Council undertakes rural proofing, the current Planning Moratorium works against the provision of affordable housing in the rural area.  He thought that the moratorium was primarily aimed at larger cities.   Mr Hardman responded that there was still a large stock of planning permission in the rural area.  Affordable housing can be provided through exceptions sites if the Rural Housing Survey identifies this need.  He added that the Planning Moratorium is being reviewed and this will be reported to the Development Control Committee in May 2005.

In response to a question on the possibility of extending the Parish Plan process to urban areas, Mr Hardman advised that the Denton Holme Neighbourhood Forum had been active in progressing a similar initiative in the rural area.  If the approach is successful in Denton Holme, it could be extended to other areas.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the contents of the report be noted.

(2)  That in relation to points A1 to A3 of the Planning Services Best Value Review Improvement Plan, it was not always apparent how the priorities of the Council were being taken into consideration through the Development Control process and in Planning decisions. 

(The meeting ended at 12.40pm)

